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To: Finance Panel (Panel of the Scrutiny Committee)
Date: 30 June 2016
   


Report of: Executive Director for Organisational Development & Corporate Services
Title of Report: Support for Credit Union Services


Summary
Purpose of report:  To update the Finance Panel on Council support for credit union services 
Executive lead member: Councillor Susan Brown, Board Member for Customer and Corporate Services
Report author: Paul Wilding, Revenues and Benefits Programme Manager 
Background

1. The Finance Panel met with representatives of Oxfordshire Credit Union at its meeting on 7 April 2016.  In discussion the Panel observed that:

· The Council did not appear to have provided a response to the recommendations made to the Council in the evaluation report. 

· Clarity was needed as to whether the Council’s Treasury Management Strategy would preclude it from providing a subordinated loan to a credit union. 

· There may be an opportunity for the Council to do more to integrate Discretionary Housing Payments with credit union services. 

2. The Panel also agreed to:

· Request a written report setting out the Council’s response to the recommendations made to the Council in the evaluation report. 

· Invite the two credit unions operating in the city to a future meeting at which the written report would be considered, at which point the Panel may wish to agree one or more recommendations to put to the City Executive Board.

Support for credit union services
3. A Credit Union is an organisation where members pool their money in order to be able to loan money to each other and provide some other financial services, as agreed by the Membership. They are intended to be a self-sustaining organisation, without reliance on external funding.  The Council has provided significant financial support to both Oxfordshire Credit Union (OCU) and Blackbird Leys Credit Union (BBLCU), including providing funding to support a merger which did not then take place. From 2011/12 to 2015/16, £100,000 has been provided to OCU, and £32,000 to BBLCU.
4. Following the failure of the merger, a year of dialogue followed between the Council and Credit Unions to understand why the merger failed and to consider a way forward. This was largely unproductive and so it was agreed to jointly commission an independent report into the future of Credit Unions in Oxford. 
5. The resulting report made a number of recommendations to both Credit Unions and the Council. These were discussed at a meeting including the Credit Unions, officers and the portfolio holder for financial inclusion. We made it clear to both credit unions that in order for the Council to actively promote them to our staff, regular dividends needed to be paid to savers and reasonable loan rates needed to be available for borrowers and that we needed to be satisfied about their future viability.
6. We would welcome an opportunity to discuss the report at the Finance Panel. The Council recognise OCU have acted on all the recommendations made specifically for them. A further £12,500 grant was awarded to them last financial year although this should not be seen as a predictor of future grant.

7. OCU have requested that the Council promote their organisation to Council staff. However, on the basis that a dividend hasn’t been provided to investors for some years, concerns over the competitiveness of the loan rates and the fact that the Council has the facility to provide financial support to staff who are experiencing difficulties with money, we have no current plans to promote OCU to staff.
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